November 2011 Minutes
 

COMMISSION MEMBERS PRESENT:
· Freddie Landry
· Tom Lief
· Shelley Mockler
· Tony Wick
 
 

COMMISSION MEMBERS PARTICIPATING VIA CONFERENCE CALL:
· Kathleen Leary
· Damon Marsala
 
COMMISSION MEMBERS ABSENT:
· Lana Bel
· Lloyd Hernandez
· George McHugh
· Jon Lance Nickelson
 
OBH / HQ STAFF ATTENDING:
· Dr. Rochelle Head-Dunham, OBH Medical Director
· Daryl Koerth
 
GUESTS IN ATTENDANCE:
· LaMiesa Bonton
 
I.  SERENITY PRAYER & ROLL CALL
 

Freddie Landry called the meeting to order. Tom Lief led the Commission members and guests in a moment of silence followed by the Serenity Prayer. Daryl Koerth conducted roll call.

 

II. APPROVAL OF OCTOBER MINUTES
 

The members of the Commission reviewed the October 2011 meeting minutes of the Louisiana Commission on Addictive Disorders. Dr. Wick identified a typographical error, which Daryl Koerth will correct prior to entering the minutes into record. Ms. Landry called for a motion to approve the minutes as corrected. Tom Lief made a motion to approve the minutes. Tony Wick seconded the motion. All were in favor, and the motion to approve the October 2011 meeting minutes, as corrected, passed.

 

III. NEW BUSINESS
 

ADRA/LASACT Monthly Report. LaMiesa Bonton provided the Commission with a handout of ADRA's Licensing Status Quarterly Report, which will be presented at the Board meeting this week. Dr. Wick and Dr. Lief commented on how the certifications offered by ADRA/LASACT, although they serve as "stepping stones" to higher certification or licensure, tend to be confusing to other professions and dilute the professionalism and authority of addiction certification/licensure in general. Dr. Dunham added that this is true, and explained that this effect occurs simply because the addiction method is not traditional: a medical professional, for example, may be specialized in any number of things, but only lists the "M.D." degree, since specialty in a given area may be inferred from that degree. Most professions follow this tradition, but addiction does not.

 

Commission Annual Report. Ms. Landry asked the Commission for suggestions on how the annual report could be compiled and prepared for next year. Dr. Rochelle Head-Dunham, OBH Medical Director, assured the Commission that although the actual preparation is the responsibility of the Commission, OBH will provide information or data as requested to support the report's development. Also, Daryl Koerth will send a copy of this year's annual report to the Commission members to serve as a template for future documents.

 

Ms. Landry suggested using the public forums as an opportunity to gather information for the report. Dr. Lief suggested that in addition to attending the public forums, the Commission could send letters to providers to request information. The first step, Ms. Landry stated, is for the Commission to determine what specific information they want to include in the report, and that this year's report may be a useful guide in determining what information to include for next year. She also stated that she would draft a request letter to send to providers prior to the next Commission meeting.

 

Update on Louisiana Behavioral Health Partnership. 

 

Dr. Dunham gave the Commission a brief update on the status of OBH's implementation of the Behavioral Health Partnership. According to Dr. Dunham, OBH is nearing the point of signing the contract with Magellan, who will take on the role of the Statewide Management Organization (SMO). The turnkey operation - when Magellan begins implementing operations as the SMO - will be effective March 1, 2012. She also stated that OBH is currently in a transition phase, planning to ensure a smooth and seamless transition to SMO operations (from OBH operations). As an example of the transition planning taking place, Dr. Dunham stated that an estimated 55,000 people are now eligible for Medicaid, and they will all need to undergo a re-authorization process, for which OBH is working to ensure the infrastructure and resources are available to accomplish the task. OBH will assume a dual role once SMO implementation takes effect: one role as the administrator and monitor of the SMO, and one role as a service provider. According to Dr. Dunham, this role dichotomy will continue until all Regions have transitioned to Local Governing Entities (LGEs) that have responsibility for their own clinics, removing the need for OBH to provide services directly through clinics. To prevent a conflict of interests between these two roles, the Office of Behavioral Health has developed a "firewall" pertaining to personnel involvement in certain aspects of the SMO implementation (i.e., personnel cannot be involved in both roles concurrently).

 

Kathleen Leary addressed Dr. Dunham regarding a rumor that residential addiction treatment facilities will be transitioned to outpatient services only. Dr. Dunham explained that the whole intent of managed care services is to increase efficiencies and leverage funding sources such as Medicaid dollars. The intent, therefore, is to expand community services and limit hospital admissions, since Medicaid funding can be leveraged more readily through community-based services. According to Dr. Dunham, there is no intentional effort to remove residential services for addiction.

 

Other New Business
 

Dr. Wick called Ms. Landry last week about getting some statistics regarding the cost-effectiveness of incarceration of drug offenders.  Ms. Landry asked if such resources or information were available from the Office of Behavioral Health. Daryl Koerth, who has conducted literature research on this topic, offered to send the information to the Commission members. Ms. Landry also stated that she recently attended a very informative lecture on addiction treatment in a corrections environment. The presentation was given by a Dr. Ramon Singh, and may be very useful to the Commission. Ms. Landry stated that she will invite Dr. Singh to the next commission meeting to give a presentation on that information, if the Commission agrees. The Commission asked Ms. Landry to invite Dr. Singh to present at the next meeting.

 

Dr. Lief asked what steps are being taken to refill the membership of the Commission. Mr. Koerth stated that letters have been sent out to all Commission members regarding the necessity of attendance at meetings, and that Sarah Alcott at the Governor's Office has assured him that new members will be appointed to replace vacancies and non-participating members after the first of the year.

 

Dr. Lief reminded the Commission that Norman Gunn, a former member of the Commission, recently passed away.

 

IV. NEXT COMMISSION MEETING
 

The next meeting of the Louisiana Commission on Addictive Disorders was discussed, and the date, time, and location were set. The next meeting will take place in Baton Rouge, at OBH Headquarters, from 1:00 p.m. to 3:00 p.m., on Tuesday, December 13, 2011.

 

V. ADJOURNMENT
 

Freddie Landry called for a motion to adjourn the meeting. Dr. Wick made the motion to adjourn, and Dr. Lief seconded the motion. The meeting adjourned at 2:05 p.m.

